
 

 
 PLANNING COMMISSION JANUARY 6, 2021 

MEETING 

 

 City Hall – 131 N Main St  

 January 06, 2021 at 7:00 PM  

 
AGENDA 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

ROLL CALL 
Members Present:  
David Woodard, Bret Albers, Melanie Block, David Rich, Zach Henson, Ryan Runnells  
 Bryan Mason, Ryan Scott. Staff Present- Danielle Young and Angie Gassmann 

OTHERS PRESENT  - Brent & Julie Peintner, Keith & Jan Jopp 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Planning Commission Minutes September 15, 2020 

Motion: Approve the minutes of the September 15, 2020 Planning Commission meeting.  
Motion made by Planning Commission member Bret Albers, Seconded by member Ryan Runnells.  
Motion passed 8-0.  

CITIZEN COMMENTS 

OLD BUSINESS 

NEW BUSINESS 

Open Public Hearing 

Planning Commission Chair David Woodard opened the floor for comments 

Brent Peintner stated that he lived at 327 Evergreen. A few years back he bought property at 825 
Sunset Ave. They had noticed the trailer on property was in disrepair so they removed it off of the 
property. A few years later, they purchased the property next to the existing property at 817 Sunset 
and after renting it decided to remove the trailer there also. They decided to build a shed on their lots 
on Sunset. Peintner stated he called in a Dig Safe and in turn received a call from the City. He stated he 
was informed he was not allowed to build a shed on the Sunset property due to no dwelling existing on 
the property. He stated that if they had left one of the Mobile Home’s on the property then they could 
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have built the shed with no problem. Peintner is aware of the easement on their lot and the alley 
easement that exists between his dwelling and the two properties that he has mentioned. He stated 
that they met with City Administrator Young who informed them that they could request a Special Use 
permit. The shed will be built to look nice with special landscaping. The process has pushed back 
building their shed by almost a year and they have incurred extra costs. He has already spent money 
cleaning up the properties to make them look better. 

Chairperson David Woodard asked Young to clarify why the properties are not able to be adjoined 
because of alley.  

Administrator Young explained where the two properties were located on the map, projected on the 
TV for everyone to see. She explained the dashed lines on the map indicated an easement. Peintner’s 
plan to locate their shed outside of the easements, but the lots cannot be joined together because of 
the alley easement in between Sunset and Evergreen. Young stated that the Code states accessory 
structures are to be built on property with a dwelling. They could join the two lots on Sunset and use a 
Mobile Home as the dwelling and build the shed. It was recommended by our attorney to apply for a 
special use permit. 

Member Block asked about the part if they ever sell the house would they have to sell shed with their 
home? Young responded that they could attach the special use to the building permit or file a 
document with the Register of Deeds that this property could not be sold individually and has to be 
sold with the 327 Evergreen or attached to an adjacent lot to the north or south with a dwelling.  

Block clarified that if they brought in a Mobile Home or had left the other Mobile Home, we would not 
be having this meeting.  

Member Brett Albers asked about the cost to the City to vacate the alley. 

Young stated the City could do that, but it would be costly. The City is already treating it as an 
easement anyways because drive access is blocked by Evergreens to the north. The ability to open the 
alley for drive access could be done as Young believed it was there to access utilities and explained that 
newer plats in the City have been done as easements instead of alleys. Where there are easements, 
the City allows fences to be built to the property line with the understanding that if the City needs to 
access the easement the property owner will need to remove the fence. 

B. Albers was afraid they would open pandora's box regarding how far it will go with opening alleys to 
allow accessory structures to be built. 

Resident Jan Jopp (326 Greenwood Ct) addressed the Planning Commission and had a concern with the 
easement. She stated it is cement and then turns toward the cement driveway that is also an 
easement. The City never completed joining where the cement ends to take it to the other open part. 
Jopp said she has requested this to be fixed and it has never been done. She said water is up to her 
thighs in the cul-de-sac center and wants it to conform like the other side so water can drain like it is 
supposed to. She thought this would benefit Peintner’s also. 
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Chair Woodard requested Young bring the area up on map that Jopp was speaking of. Young described 
the area at the end of Greenwood Ct.  

Jopp said it is the City’s job and has waited 18 years to have this taken care of.  

Young explained that the City had cleaned it out recently. Staff had looked at the area and water hits 
grass in the alley and has nowhere to go. There is a drainage issue that the City has tried to address. 
City recently purchased a mini excavator to help clean the area out to help with this issue. Young 
would have to check the flow of the drainage to the north down the alley.  

B. Albers thought vacating the alley would eliminate the need for a special use permit. Young stated 
that if the alley was vacated then half of the alley would goes to each property owner. She would have 
to check with Brad on what utilities, if any, run through there and Council would have to approve the 
vacate. 

Chair Woodard asked if there were any more comments or questions. 

Jopp asked what the building would look like and asked if it would look like the Body Forge building? 
Young showed a picture that Peintner’s had presented with the application.  

Julie Peintner stated that the photo is not what it will look like, just an example, as they wouldn’t have 
final plans of the shed until after the Special Use was approved.  

Jopp thought it looked like the Body Forge building. Young thought it was different. Jopp asked if it was 
a manufactured building like that, what would keep it from being a business. Young stated it would be 
zoned residential and unless it was an allowable at home business, it could not convert to commercial 
without a zone change. Jopp was concerned it wouldn't look residential. 

Chair Woodard asked if they met setbacks, they could have built the shed if the mobile home was still 
there. Young agreed and explained as long as the mobile home was there, even if it was vacant, they 
could build the accessory structure. Young mentioned that setbacks on the Mobile Home lots were 
different than residential lots, but on Peintner’s application they had indicated that they would build 
the shed with a front yard setback required in a residential district so if residential homes were built 
along Sunset it wouldn’t stick out further than the homes.  

Member Bryan Mason asked if they could put a 3-sided shed up right now if they wanted, like a 
carport? Young said a carport is an accessory structure and would require a dwelling.  

Chair Woodard asked for any other comments or any other comments from anyone not here. Young 
read an email from Planning Commission Harrison who was not able to attend, but stated he did not 
see an issue with the shed location (across an alley right of way) or the use and thought it was a good 
plan to make it neighbor owned. 

Planning Commission member Jessa Albers was not able to make the meeting, but had also emailed 
and said if absentee votes were allowed she would vote to approve the Special Use Permit to allow the 
building of the shed.   



 

Planning Commission January 6, 2021 Meeting January 06, 2021 Minutes Page 4 

 

Young was also contacted by the resident at 803 Sunset who stated she had no issues, but hoped the 
trees on the lot would stay.  They would eventually like to remove their mobile home and build a 
house and their current mobile home sits across two lots that are combined as well. She also 
mentioned that there was an accessory shed across the street (to the east).   

Jopp added that this was the time to clean up the drainage between the properties and conform as she 
didn’t want to file a lawsuit. She was afraid the building would cause an increase in water in the area. 

Woodard asked for any other comments and requested a motion to close the public hearing. 

Motion to close the public hearing on the Special Use Permit at 825 Sunset at 7:30 pm. 
Motion made by Planning Commission member Bret Albers. Seconded by Planning Commission 
member Melanie Block. Motion carried 8-0. 

CONSIDERATION OF SPECIAL USE PERMIT AT 825 SUNSET AVE 

Motion: Approve the Special Use permit at 825 Sunset Ave to build a 30' x 56' shed. 
Motion made by Planning Commission member Melanie Block. Seconded by Planning Commission 
member Bryan Mason.  

B. Albers had concern about issuing the Special Use Permit over an alley and asked if they we getting 
into a situation that would be hard to tell the next guy no. Albers thought it might be worth exploring 
and asking the Council to vacate the alley. Then it would go around and combine the lots and build the 
structure. 

Jopp asked if the alley was vacated who would be responsible for drainage. Young replied that the City 
would still be responsible for the drainage as the City would keep a 20’ easement.  

Block - this is why i did not motion like written because all they have to do is move a MH in and build it 

Chair Woodard asked Young the time-frame on a consideration to vacate alley. Young replied that she 
wasn’t aware of the City vacating an alley before, but had vacated streets and thought it could be a 
lengthy process. B. Albers stated he had asked Austin about the time frame and he stated it should be 
fairly quick, but it hadn’t been discussed in-depth. It was asked if the item should be tabled for cost 
and time frame to be determined to see if a Special Use will even be required.  

M. Block asked if vacating the alley, meant the whole alley or just a portion. Young showed on the map 
where the alley ran and that utilities would need to be checked to see what ran in the area.  

Runnells asked if there was a way to expedite the process if they decided to go a different direction 
than the Special Use and if they could do a short term special use that would go away after completion 
of the vacate. Albers asked if the Special Use would go away if the Council decided to vacate the alley. 
Young stated it would.  

Woodard asked Albers if he wanted to amend the motion or create a new motion. 
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B. Albers replied that whether he amends or starts a new motion, he would go with Block’s motion, but 
adding for the Council to vacate the alley and if approved then the special use would go away.  

B. Albers said his motion would be to approve the special use with input from Council on vacating the 
alley, which would void the special use permit that would allow them to the build accessory structure. 

M. Block asked if getting rid of the alley created other problems. Young mentioned that she thought 
another variance had been done with the property at 319 Greenwood, where they were granted a 
special use or something else by the Planning Commission to use the alley as their backyard setback.  

Jopp mentioned the alley was for utilities, but not sure what utilities ran there. Young stated that there 
was sewer within the alley and usually water was along the street, but was unsure of the location of 
the gas line. Jopp asked about the telephone poles. Young said that utilities ran through easements 
and the alley switching to an easement shouldn’t be a problem for utilities.  

Member David Rich suggested that we could clear up the Special Use by abandoning the alley.  

Chair Woodard asked if there were any other questions and discussed the motions presented. 

Jopp stated they would be for it if the City cleans up the drainage and conforms, otherwise she was 
against it. Woodard stated her concern was clearly understood.   

Planning Commission voted on the motion to approve the Special Use Permit at 825 Sunset Ave to 
build a 30’ x 56’ shed. Motion carried 8-0.  

Motion to send to Council with request to vacate the alley.  
Motion made by Planning Commission member Bret Albers. Seconded by Planning Commission 
member Ryan Runnells. Motion carried 8-0.  

Young stated it would be sent to Council next Thursday, January 14th at 7:00 pm. 

ADJOURN 

Motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:46 pm.  
Motion made by Planning Commission member David Rich. Seconded by Planning Commission 
member Ryan Runnells. Motion carried 8-0.  

 

____________________________________ 
Planning Commission Chair, David Woodard 

 

__________________________________ 
Danielle Young, Secretary 


